
 

 

Historic Preservation Commission Agenda 

 

The regular meeting of the Historical Preservation Commission Committee has been 

scheduled for December 10, 2024 at 3:30 PM in Community Room, City/County 

Complex. This meeting will be facilitated by Tom Blurock. 

Join Zoom Meeting  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89300670182?pwd=qTYBDbiKxOEz79lw1GGoqDrtO2zO42.1  

 

Meeting ID: 893 0067 0182 

Passcode: 332584  

Phone: 669-900-9128 

 

1. Roll Call 

2. Approval of Minutes 

A. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM NOVEMBER 12, 2024, REGULAR MEETING 

3. New Business 

A. DESIGN REVIEW: 114 W. LEWIS STREET (THE GEM), PAINTED WALL SIGN AND 

DOOR LOGO  

4. Old Business 

5. Public Comments 

6. Board Comments 

7. Adjournment 
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File Attachments for Item:

A. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM NOVEMBER 12, 2024, REGULAR MEETING
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Historic Preservation Commission Agenda 
 
 
The regular meeting of the Historic Preservation Commission was held on November 12, 2024 at 
3:30 PM in Community Room of the City/County Complex at 414 E. Callender St. The meeting 
was facilitated by Vice-Chair Lindie Gibson. 
 

 

1. Call to Order (3:34 pm) 

2.  Roll Call (0:46 minutes)  
In Attendance: Vice-Chair Gibson, Jack Luther, Eli Isaly, Kristin Vanderland. Tom Blurock absent.  
Staff: Jennifer Severson, Planning Director. 

 
3. Approval of September 10, 2024 Minutes (1:10 minutes)  

Date of September 11, 2024 noted by Severson was incorrect; the correct meeting date was 
September 10. Vanderland moved to approve the minutes; Isaly seconded the motion.  Motion 
approved 4-0. 

  

4. General Public Comments (2:53 minutes) 

Grant Gager, City Manager (220 E. Park Street)- thanked HPC members for their volunteer service on 
the board. Gibson stated that it was a privilege to serve on the board. 

5. New Business (4:40 minutes) 

A. DEMOLITION OF INDUSTRIAL TOWEL & COVER BUILDING (218 S. 2ND STREET). ACTION REQUESTED.  
 
Severson introduced the item – applicant has submitted a request for a Demolition Permit and has 
provided limited information about the project after demolition.  Severson confirmed that the applicant 
is not required to provide details about the project after demolition. 
Chris Salacinski represented the applicant (944 E. Park St, #6, Livingston)- stated his appreciation for the 
HPC in making tough decisions about preservation and said he has a passion for preservation but also 
understands the need for housing in the City. The project is intended to include affordable housing 
units; however, there is significant unsafe and deteriorated conditions in the building that prevent 
preserving the façade. Preservation of the existing building will divert funds away from the number of 
affordable units that may be included in the project.  The applicant would like to repurpose some of the 
brick from the existing façade in the new building; however, preserving the existing building and/or 
façade is not viable for this project. 
 
Applicant cited key points from a letter from the developer, Eric Horn, dated November 7, 2024 that was 
included in the agenda packet for today’s HPC meeting: 
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• The building exhibits visible deterioration in its roof, masonry, timbers, and mechanical systems 
resulting from a previous fire in the building. 

• Retaining the 2nd Street façade would necessitate extensive upgrades to align with current 
safety and seismic standards, with costs far exceeding potential benefits. 

• The façade requires additional support for stability, rendering its retention both impractical and 
costly. 

• Preserving the façade during new construction poses various risks and operational difficulties. 
The rhythm and sequencing of the project would be significantly hindered, leading to increased 
costs, delays, and extended timelines. Coordinating safe demolition while ensuring structural 
stability could result in further complications and financial burdens. 

• Keeping the existing façade as-is will limit how much and where parking for the new residential 
units can occur, and the applicant would like to provide on-site parking for each unit. 

• Compliance with current seismic codes introduces additional scope and costs. The need for a 
seismic separation from the adjacent property to the north further complicates the situation, 
necessitating additional construction costs. 
 

Applicant reiterated the need for affordable housing in Livingston and the intent of this project is to 
address that need and bring much-needed housing to the City and the downtown. Salacinski believes 
this project can be beneficial for the community but the cost to preserve the existing building/ façade 
jeopardizes the scope of the affordability components. 
 
Gibson asked if the original wall along 2nd Street can remain and then if the new structure can be built 
within/ behind that wall.  Salacinski cited complications with needed below-grade reinforcements to 
save the wall and that would conflict with area needed for stormwater detention required by the City.    
 
Severson asked if the board could hold additional questions until after the public comments on this 
agenda item so those comments may be included in the board discussion.  Additional board member 
questions can be asked after public comments.  
 
Bob Ebinger (128 S. Yellowstone Street, Livingston)- provided a handout to the board to be included in 
the meeting minutes/ record.  He is disappointed at the proposal to demolish the existing building.  It is 
impossible for the board to make an informed decision without knowing what will replace the building.  
The proposed scale/ height of the new building is inappropriate for historic downtown Livingston and 
impacts from the development will extend beyond the immediate neighbors. He has concerns with the 
impacts of demolition of the Industrial Towel building on the apartment building immediately to the 
north. There is no guarantee that there won’t be negative impacts on the surrounding area when the 
sub-grade parts of the building/ foundation are exposed during demolition for the first time in many 
decades.  Grants could be obtained to assist with preservation of the existing building/ façade.  
Additionally, keeping the existing façade/ building would negate the need for a setback variance, which 
would be required for new construction to meet fire setbacks and allow windows on the north side. At 
the very least, the façade should be preserved if it’s determined the rest of the building cannot.  He 
requested a condition be placed on an approval for the demolition permit that requires the existing sign 
be preserved and remain placing 2nd street.  
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Lucas Schad (422 S. 5th Street)- architect who worked on restoring the neighboring brick condominium 
building to the north.  Supports preserving the existing façade; expressed concerns about any 
demolition of the north wall of the Industrial Towel building may damage the south wall of the condo 
building which is only inches away. Also concerned about the building foundation.  
 
Robin Ebinger (128 S. Yellowstone Street)- showed photo of existing views of mountains from the 
downtown and has concerns about how the proposed building height would impact those views.  
Doesn’t think the board should approve the demolition request until the applicant provides details 
about what will replace the existing building. 
 
Dan Vermilion (44 Adair Creek Road)- has concerns about impact on historic neighborhood and also how 
demolition may impact his property (condo building to the north).  Wants to make sure his property is 
protected from damage during demolition and new construction and that his property rights are 
respected. 
 
Colleen Frye (214 S. 2nd Street, Unit C)- Will this be low-income/ affordable housing? What is the 
timeframe for the demolition? 
 
Gregory Raczniak (214 S. 2nd Street, Apt. B)- just purchased one of the condo units next door to the 
north.  He was unaware of the proposed demolition until this week and would like the board to consider 
that neighbors were not given much notice of this demolition request.  
 
Public Comment closed (33:06 mins). 
 
Vanderland asked if there were any reports the applicant can provide reports related to structural 
integrity, quality of brick and mortar on the existing façade, and any damage the fire may have caused to 
the building. What, if any, mitigation strategy has been discussed to address impacts to the neighboring 
condo unit building during demolition. 
 
Isaly said this is a design review process; without understanding what will be built once the existing 
building is demolished, and can only consider the current request to demolish, he will not approve the 
request.  If he is provided details about the new development after demolition, he could make a better 
informed decision. 
 
Severson confirmed that the by-laws of the HPC only require the board to consider the request before 
them at the time (i.e. demolition of the building only).  Isaly said he will not support moving the project 
forward (or approve the demolition) if he is not provided with information about what will replace the 
demolished structure.  Severson stated it is up to the applicant if he wishes to provide that additional 
information about any new development after demolition.  If he doesn’t wish to provide that 
information, Severson asked that the HPC take action and make a decision on the demolition request 
today, regardless.  
 
Gibson asked for confirmation that the adjacent condominium building actually shared a wall with the 
Industrial Towel building or if they are actually separate buildings.  Ebinger stated that the buildings are 
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separate but very close together.  Luther confirmed no foundation or walls are shared between the two 
buildings as they were built at different times.  
Severson restated the questions by public commenters. Since housing affordability is not under the 
purview of the HPC, she requested Colleen Frye contact her direct to discuss.  Severson stated that the 
use of the property in the future is also not under the purview and cautioned the board against 
including uses in their discussion. Salacinski confirmed the demolition permit will be valid for one year; 
they don’t anticipate starting demolition until spring 2025 and the actual time for demolition will be 3-4 
weeks.  Salacinski reiterated that the developer is aware of the concerns related to demolition impacts 
on the condo building next door and is working with engineers and architects to make sure the 
demolition and new construction mitigate impacts to the condo building.   
 
Severson restated Vanderland’s question if there are any reports available related to structural integrity, 
quality of brick and mortar on the existing façade, and any damage the fire may have caused to the 
building. Salacinski confirmed studies were done for Phase 1 and 2 of environmental, soil samples from 
two wells, vapor samples and asbestos has been abated from the building.  Vanderland asked if the 
building is structurally unsafe in its current condition; Salacinski said a lot of work needs to be done on 
the existing structure to comply with current code (i.e. it’s not safe to use in new development).  Isaly 
and Vanderland asked if there are any studies that show the existing building is unsafe/ cannot remain.  
Salacinski reiterated the existing building cannot be preserved/ repurposed for multi-story residential 
development.  
 
Isaly stated he has seen examples where facades are preserved while still allowing for new construction 
(see Bozeman Main Street).  Salacinski stated the scope of those types of projects- large commercial 
developments- is very different than high density (primarily) residential development and that it’s not an 
equal comparison.  Isaly stated that his understanding from this discussion is that the developer of the 
Industrial Towel property does not believe the existing building can be utilized for the proposed 
residential multi-story development as proposed.  Salacinski stated that to use the existing building for 
the new development is cost-prohibitive.  Vanderland expressed her concern that there is no guarantee 
about what will eventually replace the demolished Industrial Towel building since the board has been 
advised that cannot be considered during today’s consideration of the demolition request.  
 
Luther commented that in the information provided by the developer, the taller residential part of the 
new structure, including parking, will be located on the north end of the property (where the existing 
building is) and that the one- or two-story restaurant will be located on the south end of the property 
along Clark Street.  Luther asked if that layout can be reversed so that the existing building can house 
the restaurant and the new tall residential building can be located along Clark Street. Salacinski 
commented that placing a tall building across the street from single family low density residential 
development is not ideal for the residential neighbors to the south.  
 
Gibson asked if the developer would consider reducing the height to three stories (from 5 or 6 that is 
planned). Salacinski stated that would be up to the developer. Severson reminded the board that there 
are currently no height restrictions in the CBD.  Severson asked the board if they have concerns with 
demolition of the metal structure add-on to the south of the brick Industrial Towel building; board 
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members expressed no concerns with demolition of the metal part of the building, only the brick portion 
of the building.  
 
Salacinski stated that he doesn’t believe the current state of the brick building is the original brick or 
façade details- it has already been greatly altered from its original design/ materials and he questioned 
its remaining historical value. He expressed his desire for the board to take action today on the 
demolition request and not delay decision until a future meeting.  
 
Gibson stated she doesn’t believe the current façade of the Industrial Towel building represents the 
original architecture and no longer has the same historic integrity, and since there is a critical need for 
housing/ affordable housing in Livingston, she supports the demolition request.  
 
Vanderland is not willing to approve the demolition request since no information is being provided 
about what will replace the demolished structure and there are no assurances that a new multifamily 
residential development with affordable housing will be built. The value of the building that is there now 
within the historic district is greater than an empty lot that would result from the demolition approval. 
She also has concerns that the applicant has not provided any studies that support their claim that the 
building is not structurally sound.   
 
Luther asked if the letter written by Tom Blurock (HPC Chair) that was submitted as public comment will 
be part of the meeting record.  Severson confirmed it will be included in the meeting minutes. Luther 
stated that the name of this board is Historic Preservation Commission.  The Industrial Towel building is 
roughly 100 years old and is part of the City’s downtown historic district. He does not support 
demolishing the building and will vote to deny the demolition request.  He also thinks the multi-story 
building that the developer has mentioned is the intent of the new development will destroy the vistas 
of the mountains down 2nd Street.  
 
Severson confirmed for the board that, although the demolition of the existing building is all that can be 
considered today, any future construction on the portion of the Industrial Towel property within the 
historic district must go through design review by the HPC. Gibson asked for clarification about the 
demolition request- Severson confirmed that if the demolition request is denied, any modifications to 
the portion of the building within the historic district must go through HPC design review in the future. 
Because the metal part of the building is within the historic district, its demolition must also go through 
HPC review.  
 
Luther moved to deny the demolition request; Vanderland seconded the motion.  Severson stated her 
intent to poll the board vote.  Vanderland- aye; Isaly- aye; Luther- aye; Gibson- aye.  Motion to deny the 
request for a demolition permit is unanimously denied (4-0). 
 
Severson asked the board to clarify why they denied the request. 
 
Vanderland and Isaly indicated they are not comfortable approving demolition of a historic structure 
without knowing what is going to replace it.  They would recommend the applicant provide details/ 
conceptual drawings about the future development with the request to demolish the building.  The 
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applicant should also complete their feasibility study before they move forward with either a new 
demolition request or if they appeal the HPC decision to the City Commission.  
 
Luther and Gibson stated they are against removing a historic building in the downtown historic district.  
 
6. Old Business- None 

7. Board Comments (1:20:13 minutes) 

Luther asked if the City can continue to conduct surveys of the commercial buildings in the historic 
district.  Severson said they will be getting less grant funding this year and she would like to present a 
few different options to the HPC at a future meeting for how to use the pass-thru funds this year.  
Severson also confirmed the completed historic surveys are public information and will be available on 
the City website soon.  

8. Adjournment (4:55 pm) 
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To: Historic Preservation Board 
From: Tom Blurock chair 
 
Re:  Proposed demolition of the Industrial Towel Building 
 
I am sorry I cannot attend the HRB meeting on Tuesday.  I will be on a plane on a long planned vacation and cannot 
either attend in person or on zoom.  I am very concerned about a developer’s proposal to demolish a historic 
building and replace it with what could be the largest building in the city. 
 
The presentation a very sketchy proposal for a five story residential building with a one story restaurant of 
indeterminate size on the south side to safeguard single family home as suggested by the recently completed 
downtown Master Plan. While the addition of more housing downtown is most welcome, it shouldn’t come at the 
loss of valuable historic assets which once gone will never be replaced. That said before we destroy more of our 
valuable historic fabric we should know what we are getting in return.  The proposal at this stage falls far short of 
that. 
 
Prior to this proposal I had two meetings with the design/construction team to discuss the project.  It was clear 
from these meetings that there was no intention of including the historic structure in the plans either in whole or 
in part.  In my professional opinion as an architect both the cost and the compatibility of the existing structure are 
exaggerated.  I discussed the inclusion of either the building or even just the retention of the brick façade as part 
of the project.  There was no apparent no interest in either. 

The recently completed Downtown Master Plan does recommend high density development south of downtown 
and suggests “Sensitive height and massing transitions should be prioritized along Clark Street, adjacent to existing 
single-family residential structures.” It stops short of mandating one story structures and certainly does not 
characterize it as “crucial” as the proposal says.  It implies but does not require that structures respect the lower 
structure of the surrounding residential fabric.  While not mentioned in the Downtown Plan, the project is 
surrounded on three sides by lower scale residential fabric. On the north side the project abuts another two story 
historic structure with no requirement for a setback.  If there is an interest in “sensitive height and massing 
transitions,”  the final scheme should reflect this. 

As to cost, this project will probably have a construction cost of $10-15 million dollars.  The cost of saving the brick 
façade would not effect the feasibility of a project of this scale.  The Urban Redevelopment Agency has a program 
of façade improvement which could cover a significant portion of the costs. 

We are the stewards of historical heritage of Livingston.  It would be a breach of our trust to approve the 
demolition of an historic building without knowing what would replace it. It is therefore my recommendation 
that we reject the any demolition on the site until more definition of the project can be developed. This 
development should include: 

-the massing of all building on the site 

-description of uses including the breakdown of all units by income levels 

-the preservation in whole or in part of historic elements of the historic  building 

New housing is welcome and we are in favor of a sensitive project which addresses al community interests.  We 
look forward to a successful project which will be a credit to us all. 
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File Attachments for Item:

A. DESIGN REVIEW: 114 W. LEWIS STREET (THE GEM), PAINTED WALL SIGN AND DOOR LOGO
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City of Livingston 
Department of Planning 
220 E. Park St. 
Livingston, MT 59047 
(406)222-4903 
planning@livingstonmontana.org 

 

 

 

City of Livingston Historic Design Review Application Instructions 

Historic Design Review is required for all exterior and signage modification of any structure within the 
Downtown Historic District (map below), including painting and façade changes. All Historic Design 
Review Permits are reviewed by the Historic Preservation Committee (HPC). The HPC meets at 3:30 p.m. 
on the second Tuesday of every month. Applications must be submitted 10 days prior to the HPC meeting 
to be included on the next meeting agenda. 

 

 
Submittal Requirements: 

• Completed Application Form 

• Building Elevations with dimensions of doors and windows, proposed changes, materials and 
colors, and architectural features clearly shown. 

• Sign plans showing location, size, shape, color, wording and mounting structure (if required). 
Photographs of the structure and adjoining structures. 

• Any other documents needed to show compliance with Chapter 31 of the Livingston 
Municipal Code- Historic District Overlay Zoning. 

• This application must be accompanied by a site plan and/or drawing that identifies the location of the 
exterior modifications on, or in relation to, the structure.  This information may be prepared by the 
applicant; it does not need to be prepared by a design professional.  

 
All documents shall be submitted on either 8 ½” x 11” or 11” x 17” paper. Additionally, digital copies 
of the submittal in PDF file format are required. 
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City of Livingston Historic Design Review Application Form 
 

1. Applicant’s Name:     
 

 
2. Location of Property 

Street Address:        

Business Name (if applicable):      

 

3. Contact Information 

Property Owner 

Home Address:      
 

Phone Number:     

Email Address:       

Primary Contact/ Applicant 

Name:      

Address:     
 

Phone Number:      

Email Address:       

Secondary Contact 

Name:  

Address:     

 

Phone Number:      

Email Address:      

 
4. Project Information- please check all proposed exterior changes (attach necessary details to this 

form) 
   

  Signage                  Yes          No 
Provide the following information for each new sign: a diagram of the sign that shows the size, color(s), 
material and location of the sign relative to the structure as well as how sign will be mounted/ anchored.  
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Colin
Colin Frazer

Colin
114 W Lewis St, Livingston MT 59047

Colin
FTW Hospitality LLC

Colin
128 S 6th  St, Livingston MT 59047

Colin
503 752 3782

Colin
hi@thegemlivingston.com

Colin
Colin Frazer

Colin
114 W Lewis, Livingston, MT 59047

Colin
503 752 3782

Colin
colinfrazer@gmail.com

Colin
Taylor Wallace

Colin
528 N Broadway, Bozeman MT 59715

Colin
512 667 2484

Colin
taylor@rolypoly.coffee

Colin
X
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  Lighting                  Yes          No 
Show the location(s) of new light fixtures and attach the manufacturer cut sheet.  

   
Paint/ Trim    Yes          No 
Show the location(s) of new paint/ trim work on the building and attach a paint sample (digital sample or 
photo OK). 
 
Siding           Yes          No 
Show the location(s) of new siding and attach the manufacturer cut sheet. 
 

 Windows           Yes          No 
Show the location(s) of new windows and attach the manufacturer cut sheet. 

  
 Other Façade/ Exterior Improvements          Yes          No 

Describe and show the location(s) of additional improvements other than those listed above; provide details 
for the proposed work and attach manufacturer cut sheet(s) if available for design elements. 

 
 
 
 
NOTE: 

• Manufacturer cut sheets must include material and color details. Photos or detailed drawings may be 
substituted for manufacturer cut sheets. 
 

• This information may be prepared by the applicant; it does not need to be prepared by a design 
professional.  

 
• If design elements (paint color, siding material, light fixture, etc.) have not yet been finalized, please 

include all options being considered so they may be reviewed and approved to prevent unnecessary 
delays in your construction schedule. 

 
 
 
I hereby certify that the information included in this application is true and accurate. 

 
 
 

Applicant’s Signature           Date 
 
 

 
To be filled out by the Zoning Administrator  
Zoning Review Complete?             Yes             No 

Building Permit required?              Yes             No 
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Dear HPC Board Members, 

Hi, My Name is Colin Frazer and I live on 6th street here in Living-
ston. Along with my business partner Taylor Wallace of Roly-Poly 
coffee in Bozeman, we’re starting a third space here in town called 
The Gem that will combine excellent contemporary coffee and 
grab and go food with a small grocery store. 

Our location in the old Tom’s Jeweler’s space on Lewis is an often 
overlooked part of walkable downtown and as such, we want to 
use the exterior of the building itself as the signage, bringing a fun 
and vibrant atmoshphere to the building and the block. While we 
plan for some (phase 2) architectural modification and potentially 
some grant money, our first step is building a big presence and 
attracting customers. 

We hope you will support our bold graphic proposal that leans into 
the historic tradition of sign painting Montana businesses, while 
incorporating illustration that feels contemporary, lively, and ap-
proachable. 

All painting will be done with simple white house paint, hopeful-
ly taking on a lovely weathered finish over time. They will all be 
painted us under guidance of our signpainter friend BT Livermore 
of Butte Montana, further contributing to the regional economy. 

Thank you for your consideration and please reach out if you 
would like any more information. 

—Colin Frazer

128 S 6th St
Livingston MT 59047
(503) 752-3782

17



Front View

14’

All existing stickers will be 
removed from windows

Door Detail
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